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GREAT SHELFORD PARISH COUNCIL 
greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

 

SUMMARY FROM THE UNADOPTED MINUTES OF THE 
MEETING ON 18 SEPTEMBER 2024 

 

CAMBRIDGE BIOMEDICAL CAMPUS (CBC) PRESENTATION  

Representatives of CBC Ltd gave a presentation on their vision and answered 
questions from councillors. Councillors asked whether CBC could 
compulsorily purchase the entire campus, whether there was any overview of 
all of the various campuses as a collective, traffic and transport solutions, their 
view of the historic ‘Cambridge South’ development, the size of 

Addenbrooke’s hospital in relation to the population it serves and whether the 
non-members of CBC Ltd on the campus could negatively impact their vision. 

REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCIL MEMBERS 

District Cllr Fane reported on the recent planning decision regarding 2000 & 
3000 Discovery Drive, which have been approved. He reported that on his 
recent visit Matthew Pennycook, Minister of State for Housing and Planning   
had stated that central government wants to have a ‘reset’ with local leaders, 

that sustainable transport is a key obstacle and that Peter Freeman, Chair of 
the Cambridge Delivery Group, will be looking into this. Cambridge South-
East Transport (CSET) has been given the go ahead, but the Greater 
Cambridge Partnership (GCP) does not have the funding for this project and 
so the current expectation is that this project will be transferred to Peter 
Freeman. Local leaders will be included in the decision making board for this 
development.  

Cllr Stanton reported that Peter Freeman had said he would be looking for a 
collaborative approach to development.  

Cllr Ashurst asked about the vote for the 4-day week, Cllr Fane stated that this 
matter had been deferred to November, when the Best Value notice expires.  

Cllr Disley asked about the South Cambridgeshire District Council (SCDC) 
environmental monitoring programme.  

Cllr Gherseni asked what the Council’s position is regarding affordable homes 
and Cllr Fane advised that the focus is on social housing trusts and the 
requirement for 40% of new developments to be affordable housing, including 
increasing the number of rural exception sites which includes 60% affordable 
homes.  
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REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS 

Reports were received from the Neighbourhood Plan project and the Traffic 
and Transport Infrastructure working group (TTIWG). 

It was agreed to authorise the replacement of broken glass in the bus shelter 
on Cambridge Road at a cost of £390.  

The draft responses to the Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Combined 
Authority Bus Franchising Consultation proposed by TTIWG was discussed.  
It was agreed that this will be published on the Parish Council website and 
parishioners will be encouraged to comment and respond. A report and final 
draft response will be presented to the October council meeting for approval.  

The Cambridgeshire County Council consultation regarding 20mph speed 
limits in Cambridge was discussed.  Cllr Brown will draft a response based on 
the response from TTIWG that ‘Where there are safety considerations and 
sensitive areas, such as schools and accident blackspots, we support 20mph, 
but if this is the only response to a complex situation then blanket 
implementation of 20mph limits is not appropriate.’ 

COUNCIL ADMINISTRATION MATTERS 

Pavilion: It was agreed that a dilapidation survey, a roof inspection, a drainage 
investigation and replacement of a water pipe would be carried out.   

War Memorial Repairs: The Parish Council would prefer to appoint a loss 
adjustor/assessor via the insurance. If this is not possible, the Council prefer 
the quote from Ivett & Reed.  

Other matters: Training in Play Equipment Inspection for the Clerk, renewal 
of the National Allotment Society and adoption of the new Health and Safety 
Policy and Handbook were approved. It was noted that the Council is 
responsible for funding eye tests for display screen users and that contribution 
of up to £250 will be made towards occupational glasses.     

COMMUNITY MATTERS  

All councillors were requested to help on the Fun Day on 29 September.  

The purchase of goals and nets for the river pitch and new nets for the main 
pitch at a cost of £3,899 and £80 respectively was approved, with the caveat 
that nets must be stored between games and the goals be secured with a parish 
council padlock with a single key provided. 
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FINANCE MATTERS  

The request from Great Shelford Football Club to hold a memorial trophy 
match for two weeks in August 2025 was discussed. It was decided to defer 
this to the Building and Grounds Committee meeting on 23 October, to which 
both the cricket and football clubs will be invited.  

The Council agreed to place an accessible toilet on the recreation ground for a 
one month trial, to include half term. A report will be presented to the 
November meeting.  

The Christmas lights event will be held on Sunday 1 December. All councillors 
are requested to help. 

 
PARISH COUNCIL & COMMITTEE MEETINGS  

IN NOVEMBER 
Highways              6 November          7.30pm Pavilion 
Planning Committee    11 November 7.30pm Pavilion 
Full Council Meeting            20 November          7.00pm Pavilion 
Planning Committee        25 November          7.30pm Pavilion 

Meetings may be adjourned for up to 15 minutes when the public can 
ask questions and put forward points of view related to business on the 
agenda or for items they wish to raise for future agendas. No decisions 
can be made in this section of the meeting. 

 

 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS 
PARISH COUNCIL COMMENTS (09.09.2024, 18.09.2024) 

 
24/02937/HFUL 3 Cabbage Moor Roof extension incorporating 

side dormer, raising of ridge 
height and solar panels to 
western roof slope. Replacement 
canopy to front elevation and 
associated alterations. 

Application supported. 
 

24/02938/HFUL 259 Hinton Way Single storey orangery extension 
to rear. 

No comments. 
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24/03261/HFUL 8A Buristead Road Demolition of existing 
conservatory and erection of 
single storey front/side 
extensions and bay window, 
updates to roof layout including 
installation of photovoltaic 
panels. 

No recommendations, but a strict construction traffic management plan 
should be implemented. 

 
24/03309/FUL Land r/o  

45 Tunwells Lane 
Erection of 1–2 bedroom 
dwelling & associated (new) 
vehicular access. 

Refusal recommended as it is overdevelopment of the site. 
 

The committee considered the correspondence from Greater Cambridge 
Planning regarding the preparation of a Cambridge Biomedical Campus 
Supplementary Planning Document. They agreed to request that the 
following items are included in the document:  

• Protection of the green belt  

• Water pressures and water conservation  

• Prevention of degradation of biodiversity  

• Reconsideration of CSET  

• Traffic & Transport – increase in traffic flows on A1301, automatic number 
plate recognition (ANPR) systems not being effective 

• Lack of integrated transport planning, e.g. CSET and Cambridge South to 

provide alternatives to private car transport whilst increasing provision for 
parking  

• Green open space within the development  

• Provision for residential properties within the campus.  

 
 

Full copies of the agendas and minutes of the Parish Council and Committee 
meetings can be viewed on the Parish Council website: 

greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk/minutes-agendas 
 

 

  



6                                                                                          GREAT SHELFORD 
 

 



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                  7 
 

 

NOVEMBER NEWS 
 

 

Fun Day 

What a fantastic Fun Day we had! A huge thank you to everyone who joined 
us for an unforgettable day of laughter, community and fun. From the 
thrilling duck race to the bouncing joy of the bouncy castles, there was 
something for everyone. 
Thanks to your support, Great 
Shelford Parish Council 
(GSPC) will be donating over 
£750 to the Arthur Rank 
Hospice and the Cambridge 
Cancer Centre. A massive 
shout out to the amazing 
volunteers for making this 
event possible.  

Christmas Lights Switch On  

This event will be on Sunday 1 December, from 2–5pm. Get ready for festive 
fun with Santa in his grotto, exciting fairground rides, delicious churros, 
mulled wine, hot dogs and so much more… Our wonderful community 

groups will be hosting games and activities, making it a perfect day for all 
ages. Mark your calendars and spread the word – let us kick off the holiday 
season together!  

Fireworks 

GSPC is proud to support the annual fireworks event organised by Shelford 
Rugby Club. Join us on Saturday, 2 November, Doors open at 5pm, with the 
spectacular fireworks show at 7pm. Free parking at Scotsdales. Indulge in 
delicious food and drinks from the stalls. A perfect evening for family and 
friends. We hope to see you all there for a night of fun and celebration!  
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Christmas Carols 

GSPC is thrilled to support the Christmas Carols organised by the Free 
Church in the Memorial Hall car park on Tuesday 17 December at 6.30pm. 
Join us for a delightful evening featuring a live brass band and warming 
mulled wine.  

Remembrance Sunday 

Work is ongoing to repair the war memorial, and 
while it won’t be complete by Remembrance 

Sunday, the service will still take place as planned. 
This year, we will close the High Street from the 
Free Church to the War Memorial to allow for a 
parade to the Memorial for the act of remembrance. 
Join us for this occasion and enjoy refreshments 
served afterwards at the memorial.  

Local Highways Improvements (LHI) 

Exciting News! Our LHI bid for funding to improve Church Street has been 
successful. The next step is entering the detailed design phase, followed by 
public consultation to gather your input. Stay tuned for updates on how you 
can get involved and share your ideas.  

Bus Shelter 

A new bus shelter has been installed on Cambridge Road. This will provide a 
more comfortable and welcoming space for all our bus users. 

Budget Setting 

Next month, the council will begin setting its budget for the 2025/26 
financial year. If you have any projects or ideas you’d like us to consider, 

please contact the Clerk. 

Sawston Greenway 

At the October meeting, the Council reviewed the final draft plans for the 
Sawston Greenway—a project led by the Greater Cambridge Partnership 
(GCP) aimed at creating a safer cycle route from Sawston to Cambridge. The 
GCP will be holding a public engagement session in late October, with plans 
to start work in March 2025. 

For more information see our website: ww.greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Don’t forget to get in touch with us should you have any relevant concerns.  

Our telephone number is 01223 61 66 22 and Nicola will be available to help 
during office hours (please leave a message outside of these times or email).  
Councillors also have email addresses which can be found on the website.  If 
you do email a Councillor, we ask that you copy in Nicola. 

Malcolm Watson, Chairman 
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SOUTH CAMBRIDGESHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL 
(SCDC) 

IS CAMBRIDGE 2050 STILL A THING? 

The Planning and Housing Minister Matthew Pennycook MP met with local 
leaders on 12 September to ‘to reset the conversation on how we deliver 

ambitious and high quality sustainable growth in the area’. He says ‘the recent 

focus on Cambridge and its untapped economic potential are entirely 
warranted… The economic growth of Cambridge has been a phenomenal 

success and we should seek to maximise the potential contribution that Greater 
Cambridge could make to the UK economy.’  

The new government says sustained economic growth is the only route to 
improving prosperity and that decisive reform to our planning system is 
needed. The consultation on changes to the National Planning Policy 
Framework (NPPF)has now ended and the new version should be launched 
early in 2025. A key ambition is to build 1.5 million new homes in this 
Parliament. The plan is to deliver affordable, well-designed homes, with new 
‘golden rules’ for land released in the Green Belt prioritising the types of 
affordable homes which are needed. 

Local planning authorities are expected to make rapid progress in bringing 
forward an ambitious local plan for housebuilding and economic growth. The 
Greater Cambridge joint local plan has been held back by uncertainty over the 
previous government’s Cambridge 2050 proposals, but will now be resumed. 
The intention is to submit the final version to government by the end of 2026.  

It is likely that parts of Greater Cambridge will be included as an urban 
extension. The proposed development corporation will now go ahead. The 
Cambridge Delivery Group, a putative development corporation led by Peter 
Freeman, has been retained and progress is being resumed. Uncertainty 
remains as to the size of the area to be designated for development.  

Within any urban extension, responsibility for development, including 
transport planning (likely to include any CSET scheme), will be handed to a 
development corporation (devco). Local authority leaders may have greater 
influence than was the case in Michael Gove’s earlier proposals. The devco 

will be expected to make use of land value capture, ie compulsory purchase of 
land at below development land value, to fund much of the infrastructure 
development. 

Cambridge 2050 is very much alive and kicking, with the same uncertainties 
over its size as before the election. 

Peter Fane, District Councillor 
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PIPPA HEYLINGS MP 
The following item features extracts from the newsletters sent by our MP. To 
sign up to receive the full newsletters yourself please go to the website of the 
South Cambridgeshire Liberal Democrats: https://www.sclibdems.org.uk/news 
 

CAMPAIGN ON HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE: 
Cancer and Children’s Hospitals 
Together with all the regional MPs for the East of England, I had a full 
briefing and update from the CEO of Cambridge University Hospitals about 
the uncertainty facing the Cambridge Cancer Hospital. The Cancer Hospital 
is one of the hospitals within the new Government’s review process, a result 

of the failure of the Conservative Government to put aside enough money for 
their promised New Hospitals Programme. 

I have requested a meeting with Wes Streeting, Secretary of State for Health, 
to urge him to give confirmation for the cancer hospital, as it has been 
included in the new Government’s review of the new hospital programme. 

Save Our Pharmacies! 

A huge thanks to the wonderful team at Linton Village Pharmacy for 
explaining to me the challenges faced by our community pharmacies. The 
previous Government kept asking pharmacies to do more - including under 
their Pharmacy First scheme - but without providing the funding needed for 
additional services. With the rising cost of critical drugs and staff shortages, 
pharmacies are buckling under the pressure. 

CHILDREN’S HEALTH AND WELLBEING: 
Local Charity Internet Watch Foundation Protecting Children Online 

It was an honour to be able to meet the hard-working analysts at the Internet 
Watch Foundation (IWF) who have the incredibly challenging task of 
viewing child sexual abuse imagery day in day out. Last year the IWF found 
and removed more than 275,000 webpages containing child sexual abuse 
imagery, more than ever previously recorded. 

As a new member of the All Party Parliamentary Groups on Children’s 

Online Safety and on Youth Affairs, I am delighted to become a champion 
for the IWF and to be able to speak on the charity’s behalf in Parliament . 

CAMPAIGN ON CLIMATE & ENVIRONMENT 
Appointment as Spokesperson on Energy Security and Net Zero 

I will use this position to take green issues to the heart of Westminster, 
including local concerns about insulating homes, meeting our climate targets 
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and caring for our environment - issues that matter greatly to the residents of 
South Cambridgeshire. 

Students Put Motions to Council’s Climate and Environment Committee 

It was fantastic to hear students from eco clubs at Comberton and Sawston 
Village Colleges and other schools presented questions formally to the South 
Cambridgeshire District Council (SCDC) Climate and Environment 
Committee about action on air quality, water scarcity, circular economies, 
food waste and biodiversity. 

Protecting the Source of the River Shep at RSBP Fowlmere 

Royal Society for the Protection of Birds (RSPB) Fowlmere Nature Reserve 
is an oasis for wildlife set in farmland in South Cambridgeshire. It is the 
source of the River Shep, one of our very important chalk streams and one of 
the UK’s rarest habitats. There are twin threats to our chalk streams: raw 
sewage dumping and over-abstraction by the water companies and I will 
continue calling on the Government and relevant authorities to make sure 
they are doing more to prevent this 

EAST WEST RAIL: SPEAKING UP FOR LOCAL RESIDENTS 
I met with the CEO of East West Rail (EWR) today and shared the deep 
concerns that local residents have raised with me regarding the extremely 
poor engagement and lack of openness in the process to date; the negative 
impact on local communities and connectivity such as between the villages 
of Harston and Newton; the disproportionate environmental impact; and the 
need for electrification of such a route in the 21st century. I also raised the 
concerns of residents in Cherry Hinton who have written to me and visited 
me regarding the letters received by them.  
 

CONSTITUENCY SURGERIES 
I have now held surgeries in Cherry Hinton, Melbourn and online, and there 
will soon be a calendar of surgeries. If you would like an appointment, please 
do email me at pippa.heylings.mp@parliament.uk 
 

HILLS ROAD SIXTH FORM COLLEGE FUNDING ISSUES  
Having met representatives from the National Association of Colleges at the 
Liberal Democrats conference last month, it was very important to visit one 
of our top providers of post-16 education. I heard from Jo Trump, Principal 
of Hills Road Sixth College (HRSFC), about the serious funding challenges 
presented by the fact that sixth form colleges were not included in the 
Government’s pay deal for teachers. 
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REMEMBERING 

Under my bed I have a big box of photographs. There are pictures of my 
children growing up, pictures of holidays, pictures of family and friends over 
many years, pictures that probably need to be sorted and put into albums 
because they hold many memories of the past, which don’t deserve to be 

hidden under a bed.  

Nowadays most of us don’t have physical photographs, but digital pictures 

that are stored on a phone or somewhere ‘in a cloud’. Perhaps ‘memories’ are 

sent to you by Facebook or Google, to remind you of something you were 
doing this time last year, or three years ago, or ten years ago! You might look 
at those pictures and remember that particular day, or remark on how much 
things have changed, how much the children have grown, or simply wonder 
at how time has gone so quickly! 

November is a month for remembering. Armistice (or Remembrance) Day is 
a day set aside to remember those of our armed forces who lost their lives in 
two world wars and also in more recent conflicts. We remember their 
sacrifice as they served their country, considering them as more than names 
and numbers, but as men and women, husbands and wives, fathers and 
mothers, sons and daughters. Remembering that every one of these was 
loved, and in their passing are grieved for and missed.  

As we consider their sacrifice, we can also remember the sacrifice of Jesus as 
he laid down his life for each one of us now and throughout history, for it is 
in Him alone we can have hope for a better future.  

Jesus said, 

‘Peace, I leave with you; my peace I give you. I do not give it as the world 

gives. Do not let your hearts be troubled and do not be afraid.’ John 14:27 

So, as we remember those who have gone before, let us also think of those 
living in war zones today. Let us consider those who are called up to fight  
and also those whose lives are lost or damaged by the conflicts raging around 
them. We may not understand why such violence persists but we can 
continue to remember them in our thoughts and prayers and ask him who is 
the Prince of Peace to bring his peace to every land and every heart. 

And may you too, know his peace with you in these times. 

God Bless. 

Diana Parr, Pastor 
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FREE CHURCH 
 

SUNDAY SERVICES 

Morning Services at 10:30am. Everyone welcome. 

Joint Remembrance Sunday Service with St Mary’s Church to be held in 
Great Shelford Free Church: Sunday 10 November at 9.30am: 

Annual event – please note earlier start time. After the service, we will walk 
to the village Memorial for a time of reflection and a minute’s silence at 
11am. 

Café Church on Sunday 17 November at 10.30am: Informal service, 
seated around tables with refreshments served.  
  

WEEKDAY EVENTS 

Community Café every Monday: 10am–12 noon.  Come and join us for 
tea/coffee and homemade cake. 

Little Steps Toddler Group every Wednesday: 10–11.30am.  This group is 
for toddlers up to the age of three with their parent or carer. To book a place, 
please email administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk 

Tiny Toes Baby Group every Wednesday afternoon: 1.30–3pm. This group 
is for babies under one year old with their parent or carer. To book a place, 
please email administrator@shelfordfreechurch.org.uk 
  

SPECIAL EVENTS 
Operation Christmas Child Shoebox 

Filling Party and Cake Sale at Great Shelford Free Church: Saturday 
16 November: 10am-–1pm: Come join us for this fun event where empty 
shoe boxes are available with lots of items arranged on tables so that you can 
fill a box (or more!) with contents that you choose. Feel free to bring along 
boxes that you have already filled. There will be a cake sale too! 

Open Space: Sunday 24 November: 3– 4.15pm: Outdoor church for 
families – a joint event with St Mary’s Church which will be held on the land 

behind Cara Coffee Shop. A space to explore faith together. This month, we 
will be exploring Christ the King. 

Evening of Praise and Worship at Great Shelford Free Church: Friday 
29 November: 6.30–7.30pm: We would love to welcome you to an evening 
of praise, worship and reflection. Refreshments served afterwards. 
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ROYAL BRITISH LEGION (RBL) 
SAWSTON & DISTRICT BRANCH 

 

At 11am on the morning of 11 November 1918, the guns 
fell silent. At long last an Armistice was signed between 
the warring factions of the Great War. Peace at last. The 
men came home to their families who had been waiting 
four long years for their return. The veterans from this war, 

some very seriously wounded, came back to a country that needed them to 
fight again. This time to rebuild a future for themselves, their families and 
the nation.   

They were given a pittance of a war pension by the Government, but in all 
cases, this proved to be inadequate. At that time, four charities set up by 
veterans themselves were working flat out to give as much assistance to these 
men and their families as they could.  Field Marshall Haig managed to get 
these charities together in 1921, and the Royal British Legion came into 
being. They took control of Remembrance, and also in 1921 began selling 
poppies to assist veterans and their families with rehabilitation, financial 
support and training in trades needed to rebuild the country. This work by 
The Royal British Legion continues today.   

At this time of year our thoughts turn to those men and women from all 
corners of the world, to remember what they did. They went into the 
unknown, proud to ‘do their bit’ but unsure whether they would ever see 

their loved ones again.  Most didn’t come back. We must never forget what 
they did; we must never forget the support their families gave them; we must 
never forget the debt we owe them. 

They shall not grow old 
As we that are left grow old. 
Age shall not weary them, nor the years condemn. 
At the going down of the sun, and in the morning. 
We will remember them. 
 

For The Fallen, Laurence Binyon 1914 

 

DIARY FOR NOVEMBER 
Wednesday 20 

Branch meeting at the Chapelfield Way Community Centre, at 7pm. 
Saturday 23 

RBL Breakfast Club at the Plough, Duxford, food served at 9.30am. 
Both these events are open to all. Membership is not required. 

John McCarthy, Chairman, Sawston & District Branch 
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GREAT SHELFORD PARISH CHURCH 
 

Saint Mary the Virgin 
 

Julie’s Jottings: 

‘Peace is not made by force. It comes by understanding.’ This was something 

said to me recently, not in the context of the different wars going on in the 
world, though this would be relevant to those wars. Rather, the context was 
in response to the resolution of an argument, which was only achieved when 
the people involved really listened to each other. 

November is a time when we think about what peace means as we remember 
the sacrifices people made during World Wars, to bring peace to our nation. 
It makes us thankful for our freedom and thoughtful about what we value in 
our national life. We may find ourselves questioning what humanity has 
learnt about peace? 

A child said, ‘I know how to stop people arguing.’ I said, ‘Great, tell me 

how.’  He said, ‘Get everyone to play sleeping lions. When they all shut their 

eyes together, everything is quiet.’   

At St Mary’s we meet regularly on Monday and Thursday mornings for 

prayer. This month we will be praying for peace in our world and 
community. Prayer is often a time when we close our eyes, but unlike the 
sleeping lions game, the aim of prayer is not to make us quiet, but more 
attentive and alert to what our role in positive change and peace bringing 
might be. Do join us at 8.30am in the church on Mondays and Thursdays to 
pray for peace in our world. 

Rev Julie Norris 

See the St Mary the Virgin Great Shelford website for up-to-date 
information about our services and activities. Please visit us at  
https://www.stmarysgreatshelford.org 

Monday Morning Prayers at 8.30am. We meet in the Chancel. This is a 
short service, approximately 30 mins, though we often talk after the service 
for a few minutes longer. 

Thursday Morning Prayers at 8.30am. We will meet in the Chancel for 
about half an hour. 

Sundays at 6.30pm: Online Service held via Zoom.  

These services give a lovely space to pause and listen to music and readings 
which, at the end of the weekend, can prepare us for the week ahead. You  
can find the Zoom link on the Pew Sheet and on the website.  
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NOVEMBER SERVICES AND EVENTS 
 

Saturday 2 November 

 10–12noon: Maureen’s Coffee Morning  

In the Community Room. All welcome. 

Sunday 3 November: All Saints Sunday 

 8am. A traditional All Saints Holy Communion using the Book of 
Common Prayer.  

10am. Parish and Family Communion Service where the children 
take part, there will be singing and activities and a story about a Saint 
who helps and inspires us. 

5pm A service to Commemorate the Faithful Departed. During the 
service we will read out the names of those who have died in recent 
times and we will remember them. We welcome anyone to come to this 
who would like to remember a loved one and light a candle. Please add 
the names of people you would like to be remembered to a list at the 
back of the Church on Sunday October 27. 

Monday 4 November 

 There will be no meeting of the Pilgrim Group this week. 

Sunday 10 November: Remembrance Sunday 

 8am: Traditional Holy Communion Service using the Book of 
Common Prayer. 

9.30am The United Church and Village Remembrance Day Service 
takes place this year in Great Shelford Free Church, and we will be 
joining them for this service. At the end of the service, we will make 
our way to the War Memorial to remember together and lay wreaths 
and crosses. Refreshments will be served. 

 

 

Monday 11 November 

 
 

10.45am Act of Remembrance starting at the War Memorial.  

The Roll Call will be read out of those from the village who laid down 
their lives for our peace and liberty. We will remember them in the two 
minute silence at 11am and honour their sacrifice. 
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Thought for the month:  To plant a garden is to believe in tomorrow 
Audrey Hepburn 

 

For more information about Great Shelford Parish Church 

Vicar: Revd Dr Julie Norris  Revjulienorris@gmail.com 

Parish Administrator: David Wilding  wildingdavid1@gmail.com 

Great Shelford is a Registered Charity No 245456 

Mondays 11, 18 and 25 November 
 The Pilgrim Group will meet at the Vicarage at 2pm. 

We are looking at the Apostles Creed and welcome anyone who is 
interested in discussing what this means in the world today. 

Sunday 17 November: The Second Sunday before Advent 

 8am: Traditional Holy Communion Service using the Book of 
Common Prayer. 

10am: Contemporary sung Parish Communion Service.  

5pm Youth Discussion Group Meeting in the Community Room. 
This is a time to talk about key issues of the day and there will be tea 
and cake. 

Thursday 21 November 

 10.30am There will be a Communion Service taking place at 
Cambridgeshire Care Home. 

Sunday 24 November: Feast of Christ the King. 

 8am The traditional Holy Communion Service using the Book of 
Common Prayer. 

10am Parish Communion with a Sung Festival Eucharist to celebrate 
Christ the King. 

3pm Open Space Activity for children and families. This will take 
place at the Free Church, in the garden behind Cara coffee shop. There 
will be a range of games and creative activities, as well as juice and 
biscuits for children and tea and coffee for adults. 

Thursday 28 November  

 We will hold a Fundraising Lecture in the Community Room. 

7pm for 7.15pm start. Martin Lines a farmer who is working in 
conservation and will talk about ‘Nature Friendly Farming.’ 
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NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATE:  
AS SUBMISSION DAY APPROACHES, HERE’S A REMINDER 

OF WHAT WE’RE DOING AND WHY 
I write this as the finishing touches are being made to the Stapleford and Great 
Shelford Neighbourhood Plan (NP). Those of you who have been following my 
monthly missives for the past three years may have an inkling of how this feels. 
It’s been a bit like working towards an exam in a subject about which I and the 
rest of the steering group had virtually zero prior knowledge. There have been 
mountains of regulations, data and analysis to digest; reports and updates to 
produce; we’ve had expert tuition from planning consultant Rachel Hogger, 
Member of the Royal Town Planning Institute (MRTPI); there’s been an awful 
lot of negative feedback from land agents; long days spent bashing away at the 
computer keyboard; and now finally, the community’s needs and aspirations 
linked to any future development of this area are approaching examination time.  
I’d hesitate to suggest that we’ve become authorities on neighbourhood 
planning, but we certainly know more than enough to bore the pants off anyone 
we sit next to at a dinner party!  

At parish council meetings from 
mid-October to early November, I 
will be reporting on what is called 
the ‘submission version’ of the 

NP (and the myriad other 
documents which must legally 
accompany it) to our parish 
councillors and asking them to 
approve its submission to the 
local authority. If granted, Greater 
Cambridge Shared Planning, 
acting on behalf of South 
Cambridgeshire District Council, 
will put our submitted NP out to a 
final round of formal consultation.  
This is effectively a chance for 
those who commented on it 
during formal consultation in 
Spring 2024 to see whether or 
how we have amended the NP in 
the light of their feedback, giving 
them a right to reply if they are 
unhappy. 
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Any such responses will then be submitted alongside the NP to an independent 
examiner to decide whether the NP meets the ‘basic conditions’ legally required 
of it. If it does, a yes/no referendum will be held amongst those on the electoral 
register in Stapleford and Great Shelford. A majority ‘yes’ vote would see the 
policies in our NP sit alongside those in the Local Plan and National Planning 
Policy Framework and used in decisions about planning applications coming 
forward in our area. This is precisely the goal we have been working towards 
over the past three years. Stapleford and Great Shelford are our villages and it’s 
our futures at stake and we want to have a say in that.  

Some readers may be new to neighbourhood planning, whilst others may have 
dozed off through lack of interest. So let me remind you what this is all about.  
Neighbourhood planning is a legal right which allows communities to shape 
their development by creating their own planning policies. It cannot stop 
development. Instead, it’s about communities saying what they want and need 
from growth in their immediate area, protecting what is good, fixing what needs 
improving and filling gaps in what is missing.  
The process is entirely optional. We could, for example, let our existing and 
emerging Local Plans and Greater Cambridge Shared Planning Officers direct 
our future. But at a time of enormous change across our region – which, in the 
overall scheme of things, has barely begun – this would be a missed opportunity 
to really make a difference to planning decisions.  
I hope you feel that you have had opportunities to contribute to the process and, 
if you have capitalised upon them, thank you for your input. Over the past three 
years, the steering group has undertaken three major consultation exercises, 
attracting input from hundreds of local residents and other stakeholders – you 
can’t have missed our banners and posters plastered at various times around the 
villages. We have reported regularly on our progress via our village magazines, 
dedicated NP webpages (www.greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk/SGSNPlan), 
local Facebook pages and parish council meetings and minutes. It has truly been 
a community-wide effort and 21 proposed planning policies have emerged from 
it. These span housing needs, climate change and biodiversity, landscape 
protection and improvement, community amenities and infrastructure, active 
travel, traffic movements and countryside access. We all have different priorities 
in life, but I hope there’s something there for everyone.  
As someone who loathes motivational quotes, I’m going to be hypocritical and 
end with one. Apparently, it was JF Kennedy who said it, but I’m through with 
fact checking for the day so it could equally have been a 12 year old 
Instagrammer: ‘Things do not happen. Things are made to happen.’ We really 
are so very close to making it happen for Stapleford and Great Shelford.  

Jenny Flynn  
Chair, Stapleford and Great Shelford Neighbourhood Plan steering group 
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DIARY NOVEMBER 2024 
 

Date Event Time Place 

2 
WI talk: Garden Through the 
Year  7.30pm 

St Mary’s 

Community Room 
6 & 
13 

Annual chutney tasting mornings. 
at Country Market 

9am–

11.30am 
Memorial Hall 

10 
Remembrance Sunday, united 
church service  9.30am Free Church 

11 Act of Remembrance 10.45am War Memorial 

15 
Twinning Association Wine 
Tasting 7pm Free Church  

27 Engage Talk 2pm Library 
 

Country Market 9–11.30am every Wednesday  
 

 

 

BIN COLLECTIONS  

Black bins  Tuesday 12, 26 October   
Blue and Green bins Tuesday 5, 19 November 

 

POST BOXES 

Coppice Avenue, Mill Court (Hinton Way), Library, Old 
Vicarage, Church St, High Green bus stop, Stonehill Road, 
Macaulay Avenue.  

Usual post box collections are 9am. 

The latest collection is from the Post Office at 4.45pm.  
 

POST OFFICE 

The Post Office is at Kash Stores, 35 Hinton Way. 

Open Monday to Saturday 9am–7pm, Sunday 10am–4pm.  

LIBRARY 

Monday 3–7pm, Tuesday 10am–1pm & 2–5pm, Wednesday  
10am–1pm, Thursday closed, Friday 10am–1pm & 2–6pm, 
Saturday 10am–1pm.  NB The library is closed on bank 
holidays. 
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GRANTA MEDICAL PRACTICES 
During winter, services such as GP surgeries and hospitals experience 
increased patient demand, mainly due to cold weather and peaks of common 
infections and ailments. 

Between us all, we can help alleviate some of the demand by using 
alternative health services for those more minor conditions.  

A number of pharmacies offer an extended service called Community 
Pharmacy Consultation Service (CPCS), where they can review and treat a 
number of minor illnesses and ailments. You can contact your local 
pharmacy directly or our reception teams can arrange a referral for you. If 
you are calling us with a minor illness or ailment, our reception teams may 
also signpost you to CPCS in the first instance.  

There are many conditions covered by CPCS, including (but not limited to) 
generalised pain and swelling, sore throats, bites and stings, headaches, 
mouth ulcers, constipation and diarrhoea, colds and flu, tiredness and 
vomiting. 

Additionally, pharmacists are able to offer treatment and prescribe 
medication for some conditions without you needing to see your GP. This is 
called Pharmacy First. Such conditions include: 

• Earache (aged one to 17 years) 
• Impetigo (aged one year and over) 
• Infected insect bites (aged one year and over) 
• Shingles (aged 18 and over) 
• Sinusitis (aged 12 years and over) 
• Sore throat (aged five years and over) 
• Urinary tract infections or UTI’s (women aged 16 to 64 years) 

 

If you contact us with an eye problem, our reception teams may signpost you 
to the Minor Eye Conditions Service (MECS). MECS is made up of a team 
of eye specialists who treat non–emergency eye conditions that do not need 
hospital attention. Conditions covered include acute red eyes, acute irritated 
or inflamed eyes, sticky discharge or acute watery eyes, ingrowing eyelashes, 
foreign bodies in the eye and recently occurring flashes or floaters.  

If you require any further information about any of the above services please 
do not hesitate to speak to your local pharmacy, our reception teams or email 
us on cpicb.grantapatientservices@nhs.net  

We wish you all a healthy and safe November. 

Sandra East, Head of Patient Services 
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SAWSTON FUN RUN & WALK – 2025 
BECOME A BENEFICIARY 

We are delighted to inform you that organisations can now apply to become 
a beneficiary of next year’s Sawston Fun Run & Walk. This excellent 

community event raises thousands of pounds for local good causes. 

We would like to hear from local community groups who would benefit from 
some additional funding in 2025. Grants are usually in the range of £250 - 
£1,500.  

The grants will be paid after next year’s fun run on Sunday 11 May 2025 and 

are subject to the event going ahead and the anticipated funds being raised.  

To give you a flavour of the type of support we have provided this year we 
have helped 24 local organisations in a variety of ways. We helped a 
community café buy a new energy efficient freezer, schools and other 
organisations purchase play, storage and sports equipment. We helped local 
organisations train new leaders and purchase vital first aid and lifesaving 
equipment. We were also proud to support local groups improve the access 
and functionality of their community spaces. 

If you feel your organisation could be helped by a grant from next year’s 

Sawston Fun Run & Walk please email David Ellis for an application form at 
davidellis365@btinternet.com The form is also available on the Fun Run & 
Walk website at https://sawstonfunrun.co.uk/ 

We hope to receive applications from a wide variety of local community 
groups. 

Don’t delay.  
Completed applications should be returned by 23 November 2024. 

David Ellis, Sawston Fun Run & Walk 

 

 

READER’S LETTER 
 

I saw an article in the Great Shelford Village News. 

People don’t seem to know what to do with hedgehogs. I thought you may be 
interested in the information contained in the poster on the next page.  

The British Hedgehog Preservation Society is always a good source of 
advice but sadly not every vet’s practice is willing to touch wild animals. 

This poster has a number to call if needed: 
 James Goddard 
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LIBRARY 
Now the nights are long and cold why not pop into the library to find a book 
to curl up with? We have lots of wonderful books to while away a dank and 
dark November. Are you stuck in a book rut? Why not browse our customer 
and staff recommendations? 
 

EVENTS FOR CHILDREN 
Story, Rhyme & Duplo Time  Every Tuesday at 10.30am For children aged 
0–4 years.  Enjoy stories and rhymes led by our wonderful volunteers. This is 
a free drop in event. Parents/carers please stay with your children. 

Stay and Play  Fortnightly. Thursday 14 and 28 November, 2–3.30pm. For 
children aged 0–3 years. A relaxed drop in session for families with young 
children, £2 per family. Toys provided. 

LEGO and DUPLO Club  Fortnightly. Monday 11 & 25 November 4–5.30 
Come along and have some fun making Lego models. All materials 
provided. Suggested donation £1. Suitable for ages 2–10. 

Children’s Games Club  Fortnightly. Monday 4 & 18 November 4–5.30pm. 
Board and card games provided. £1 per child, no need to book. Parents/carers 
please stay with your children during all library activities. 

Art Club  Every Saturday morning 10.30am–12noon, for ages 4–8. Drop in 
event. £1 donation. Parents/carers must supervise their children at all times.  
4  

EVENTS FOR ADULTS 
Craft & Chat  Every Friday morning 10.30am–12noon.  No need to book. 

Tea & Games  Every Friday afternoon 2–3.30pm. No need to book. 

Engage Talk  Speaker to be confirmed. Wednesday 27 November 2–

3.30pm. A donation of £2 is appreciated. Please stay for a drink after the talk. 
Pre-book in the library or via Cambourne.referral@cambridgeshire.gov.uk 

Also, don’t forget that our Digital Buddy is in every Tuesday from 2–4pm. 

Mel Abbiss – Community Librarian 
 

Opening hours: see page 26 

Contact details:Telephone: 0345 045 5225 
  Email:Cambourne.referral@cambridgeshire.gov.uk  
  Web: www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk 
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2G3S 
Dr Bike continues to run its volunteer-run weekly Bike Repair Sessions at 
the Old Slaughterhouse in Stapleford, 3–5.30pm every Tuesday.  Children 
are welcome to come and learn how to look after their bikes and do simple 
maintenance and repairs, but please attend with them (for safeguarding 
reasons). If you are interested in joining our team of volunteers or have any 
questions for Dr Bike, get in touch on drbikestapleford@gmail.com.  You 
can also book a time slot at that address. 

We have a busy timetable this month. Hope you can attend at least one 
event! 

Transport Evening – this had to be cancelled in June, but has been 
rescheduled to Monday 11 November, 8pm at Cox’s Close in Stapleford. The 

topic is Perspectives on the Future of Personal Transport. If your next car is 
likely to be an electric car this discussion is for you. We aim to cover a 
number of perspectives, from the practical, the local, how green the electrical 
vehicle revolution might be, relevant government policy and, if time, some of 
the geopolitical implications. 

Film night – we are showing the film ‘Fugolburna’ on Monday 18 

November, jointly with South Cambs Organic Gardening group. It will be at 
Cox’s Close in Stapleford, at 7pm. David Cottee and Nigel Kinnings, who 
belong to Fulbourn Forum and who made this beautiful film, will be present 
to answer questions. £2 to attend, email Helen Harwood at 
helensshelfordhistory@gmail.com or ring 840393 to book your place (you 
can also just turn up on the night). 

If you enjoyed ‘Pure Clean Water’ you will be interested in this film: 
‘Fugolburna’ (the Anglo-Saxon name for Fulbourn) is a documentary film 
produced by Fulbourn Forum which is a call to protect and restore the area’s 

iconic chalk streams, currently in crisis. It also celebrates the beautiful 
Fulbourn Fen Nature Reserve and beyond and shows the efforts made by the 
local community and environmental groups to support nature recovery and to 
maintain and improve the health of local ecosystems. 

If you miss our showing, it is also being shown at Storey’s Field in 

Eddington on 28 November, more information and booking on the Transition 
Cambridge website. 

Book Club – next date is Tuesday 19 November, and the book is ‘Techno 

Feudalism – What Killed Capitalism’ by Yanis Varoufakis. 8pm at the Three 

Horseshoes, Stapleford. 
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Repair Café – the next one is on Saturday 23 November. You can book in a 
repair on the Cambridge Carbon Footprint website. It will be held at St 
Mary’s Community Hall, Church Lane, Sawston CB22 3JR, 2–5pm. 

If you are interested in green matters and the environment at all levels 
(individual, local, national, international), send an email to 
mail2G3S@gmail.com to sign up for our quarterly newsletter, or to get more 
information about our meetings. We are a friendly group and welcome 
anyone who wants to come along to one of our events or to find out more 
about how we can live more sustainably. Also see our Facebook page and 
our website 2g3s.staplefordvillage.org.uk.  

    Helen Hale 

 

 

COUNTRY MARKET 
It must be November. Darker mornings, shorter daylight hours, falling leaves 
and you may have memories of smoky bonfires. The changing season is 
perhaps best seen in the Craft section of the market.  

Our delightful display table now captures the seasonal change through the 
warm colours, wholesome food and cosy themes of autumn. Maybe it is time 
to treat yourself to a new woolly hat and scarf, perhaps a cowl or some hand 
knitted socks. For the latest market update have a look at the many products 
on our facebook pages at https://www.facebook.com/gtshelfordmarket  

November also means it must be time for our annual chutney tasting 
mornings. The two dates for your diaries are Wednesday 6 and 13 November 
when you have the chance to sample many varieties of homemade chutney 
on a bit of cheese and cracker before you select and buy. 

If you haven’t been into the Market, please come and join us. We think of 

ourselves as a welcoming social hub with free entry to a friendly and warm 
environment, plenty of chatter, plenty to look at and then you can enjoy a hot 
drink and homemade cookie. 

A few customers use our ordering system but we would welcome more. 
Popular lines sell out quickly so why not order! It’s easy: –                        
call on 01223 843946 or email dorothy@woodlandsroad.plus.com.  

Whether it’s sunshine or showers, you have cash or card,  we look forward to 
seeing you in the Memorial Hall on Wednesday mornings 9–11.30am.  

Dorothy Doel  
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THE SHELFORDS WI 
JIMMY’s 

At our October Meeting, Anne Ashhurst introduced Barry Griffiths 
(Community Engagement Officer) and Vicki Willes (volunteer) from 
Jimmy’s Cambridge to talk about what the organisation does.  

Jimmy’s opened in 1995 as a night shelter but now offers a much wider 

range of support. It was inspired by Jim Dilley, who spent much of his life 
sleeping rough. Jimmy’s is no longer a night shelter but at its East Road Site 
provides 25 single person ensuite rooms. Across Cambridge it also has some 
3/4 bedroom shared houses and 22 modular homes. 

Vicki explained that Outreach Workers connect with homeless people and 
offer them a place at Jimmy’s East End when one becomes available, 

although room would always be found for a very vulnerable person. Jimmy’s 

services are provided for those who have a connection with Cambridge and 
are aged between 18 and 80. Those younger and older are directed to other 
services. The ratio of men to women using Jimmy’s services is two to one. 

They have volunteers in many roles such as serving food, reception and 
gardening (our member Anne Ashhurst is a reception volunteer). We also 
learnt that Cambridge has a GP service dedicated to homeless people. 

During the talk there was lively discussion between members and the two 
speakers and many misconceptions were broken down. I took from this 
meeting that Jimmy’s values people as people and does not see them merely 
as homeless – something that perhaps we should all do. Their ethos is to 
move people to a position of safety and then move them on at their own pace. 

Ann Ashhurst thanked our speakers and then more lively conversation 
followed over coffee/tea and homemade biscuits. 

 

FUTURE EVENTS 
Our regular meetings continue on 2 November when Neil Callan will 
introduce us to his ‘Garden through the Year’. This will be followed on 7 

December by a Christmas party and craft work. 

Visitors and new members will be very welcome to join us at our usual 
venue, the Community Room behind St Mary’s Church, Great Shelford, on 
the first Thursday of each month at 7.30pm. 

Susan Tombs, Vice President 
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Shelford Twinning Association 
 

Wine Tasting with 3 course meal 
2  

Friday 15th November 2024 @ 7pm 
 

Tickets: £20 per person 
 

Great Shelford Free Church Ashen Green, Great Shelford CB22 5EY 
 

A fun, non-competitive evening tasting a range of wines -– white, red & sparkling 
 

The tasting (accompanied by appetisers) will be followed by 
a main course, selection of cheeses and a dessert 

accompanied by a glass of wine of your choice from those tasted. 
No previous knowledge of wine required … just see which you like best . 

 

 

NB: Wines tasted will not be for sale 
There will be a raffle 

 

All welcome – members and non-members. 
 Please invite your friends! 

  
Make sure you reserve your tickets by Friday 8th November 2024  

• By phone/text Colin Jefferson:  07957465033  
• By email:  colin@frenchfrogs.net 
 

Payment details will be provided in your booking confirmation – email/text 
Please advise when booking if you have any dietary requirements  

 
 

CAMBRIDGE FLOWER CLUB - NAFAS affiliated  

 2024 our 70th Anniversary 

Visitors welcome at the Memorial Hall, Mill Lane, Whittlesford CB22 
4NE on third Thursday evenings. 

Refreshments from 6.45pm. Demonstration at 7.15pm. 

Membership £40 p.a. Visitors £9.00 per meeting. 

General Information: Freda Orgee 01223 891464, fredaorgee@gmail.com 
 

November 23rd  – NAFAS Demonstration: 

Lee Berrill – ‘All things Christmas’ 

Stalls & refreshments 6.30 for 7.15pm. 
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SHELFORD SCHOOL 
A new academic year, a new term, a new Reception cohort. The autumn term 
has begun in the usual flurry of continuities and new beginnings.  

On Thursday 19 September Year 1 – Year 6 parents gathered for the ‘Meet 
the Teacher’ evening. Mr Grey set out the whole school’s priorities for the 

year ahead, unpacking the school vision and explaining its approach to 
curriculum, behaviour and much else besides. I introduced myself as the new 
Chair of Governors, with many thanks to Anna Caroe for her service in this 
role over recent years. Amanda Smith and Anna Sidders explained the work 
of the PTA, before parents went to classes to meet their children’s teachers 
and hear more about the specifics of each year group’s learning and routines.  

On Wednesday 25 September prospective new prefects gave presentations 
explaining why they wanted to undertake this role. 

On Wednesday 2 October a group of Year 3 pupils visited Coleridge 
Community College to take part in a Multisports Festival. There was a great 
range of activities on offer from table tennis to standing long jump. The 
children had a brilliant time and represented the school very well.  

Also on Wednesday 2 October, Year 1 went on a village walk. They 
explored the identity of the local community and how this is part of their own 
identity and sense of belonging. On Saturday 5 October the PTA held 
another very successful bike sale. The event raised almost £2,000.  

Looking ahead, Year 6 have the annual Grafham Water trip to look forward 
to later in October, a highlight of the year - and indeed of their time at the 
school for many. Half term follows soon after that, with staff and students 
alike enjoying a well-earned break during the week beginning 28 October.  

In closing, I would like to note the passing of former governor Marjorie 
Westbrook, who has died at the age of 97. Her funeral was held at All Saints 
on Thursday 10 October. The tributes and memories shared at the funeral 
were rich and poignant in equal measure and included recollections of her 
contribution to the life of the school, which meant a great deal to her during 
her long life. She has written the definitive – and, presumably, only – history 
of Shelford Primary School: The Making of a Village School, 1843–1993: 
150 Years of History of Great and Little Shelford Church of England 
Primary School. 9780952223702. Copies of the book can be purchased at the 
school reception, or online. May she rest in peace. 

 Douglas Leckie, Chair of Governors 
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CAMBRIDGE CAKE CREATORS 

MEETING 21stNOVEMBER 7.30PM 

This will be our last meeting before Christmas. 

It will be a time for everyone to have a catch-up over tea and cake with a 
chance to bring any baking questions to the table. Between us we will do 

our best to answer them! 

We will also be doing a hands–on activity with a Christmas theme (details to 
be arranged). 

For information Tel: Vanda 561053 or email: Vanda.butler@googlemail.com 
 

Our next meeting after this one will be on Thurs 16th January 2025. 

We meet at the pavilion in Stapleford. 

 
 

OLD NEWS 

Extracts from The Great Shelford Chronicle 1774-1868 
Compiled and re-published by Anne George, Glynis Trundle,  
Margaret Ward and Alan Bullwinkle, 1993 
 
1 November 1839 
INQUEST - Thomas Kinsey was found hanging in a barn in which he had 
been employed barley thrashing. It appeared that the mind of the deceased 
had been for some weeks considerably affected, in consequence of his 
being about to quit the service of his master; and the jury found “that he 

destroyed himself, he being at the same time of unsound mind.” 
 
29 November 1862 
INQUEST – The county coroner, F. Barlow Esq. held an inquest here on 
Saturday last, touching the death of Jane Stubbins Gifford, a child of 18 
months old whose father is a shepherd residing in this village. It appeared 
from the evidence of the mother that on the previous morning she left the 
child playing on the floor, but had not been gone a minute into another 
room when she heard it cough. She went back but could not discover what 
was the matter and the child died before Dr. Ramsey could get to it. It 
turned out that the child swallowed a screw, which choked it. Verdict: 
“Accidental death.” 
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FOOTBALL CLUB 
 

The new season is well and truly underway now and 
all three teams have completed several fixtures. 
After a loss and a draw in their first two games, the 
first team seemed to have their season up and 
running with a comfortable 2–0 win at home to 
Milton, but a lacklustre performance in their next 

game away to Over Sports brought them back down to earth after a1–0 
defeat. A much improved performance a week later at home to Wisbech St 
Mary led to a 5–0 win and with an upcoming Challenge Cup game against 
Sawston United, which are two divisions below, hopes were high again. Cup 
games and local derbies are notoriously unpredictable however, and Sawston 
upset the odds with a 1–0 home win after an impressive performance. After 
winning this competition and being runners up in the past two seasons the 
early exit was very disappointing. 

After an excellent win in their opening fixture, the reserves were brought 
down to earth after a 4–0 away defeat to Thaxted Rangers, before two wins 
and a draw ended a very impressive first month in the higher division after 
promotion. A comfortable 5–0 win at home to Hundon was backed up by a 
3–3 away draw and 1–0 home win in hard fought games against Isleham 
United and Somersham Town respectively. 

It was an extremely hard month for our young A side. After their opening 
day defeat a 7–4 win at home to Melbourn Dynamos was a great response, 
only for the visitors to later drop out of the league!   Successive defeats: 3–1 
at home to Elsenham and 5–0 away to unbeaten league leaders, Saffron 
Walden Town ‘A’, plus a forfeited game when we were unable to raise a 

team, saw them rooted to the bottom of the table with zero points.  

There will be games taking place on the rec on most Saturdays so why not 
come along and support your local club. 

Terry Rider, Great Shelford FC 

 

READERS’ LETTERS 
The Great Shelford Village News is always happy to receive letters from 

readers – see page 52 for details of how to contact us.  



VILLAGE NEWS                                                                                  43 
 

TENNIS CLUB 
ANNUAL AWARDS DINNER 

Celebrities, athletes and plus-ones gathered for the club’s annual awards 

dinner at the Three Horseshoes Stapleford on Saturday 12 October. The 
Village News has the exclusive inside story of the night. Fresh from his 
triumph in the club singles competition, coach Ashley Powter picked up the 
Most Improved Male award, capping off a fantastic year.  Our tournament 

organiser, Monika Jacquinot thoroughly 
deserved the prize for Most Improved 
Female. 

The biggest cheer came for Russell Calne 
(pictured) who walked off with the Most 
Colourful Character award, as voted by 
club members. Russell’s acceptance 

speech was clearly the best of the night, 
and we make no apology for printing his 
words in full.  

He said, ‘I love Shelford’. 

Many thanks to all those who contributed 
to our auction lots, which raised a 
magnificent £1,000 for clubhouse 
refurbishment and future social 
events.  Thanks also to the club 
committee and all the fantastic pub staff 
for making it such a great night.  

 

GSTC 2024 Award Winners 

Most Improved Male, Ashley Powter 

Most Improved Female, Monika Jacquinot  

Best Newcomer, Pierre Rodriguez 

Most Colourful Character, Russell Calne 

Team Spirit, Ladies’ 5th Team  

Club Member of the Year, John Coleman.  

Stephen Chittenden 
 
 

 
 

Photo: Debbie Chittenden 
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Little Shelford Memorial Hall Film Evening 

Saturday 23 November 2024 

featuring Wicked Little Letters 

Doors open at 7.00 pm for a 7.30 pm start  

with a break for supper of pizza and salad. 

Wicked Little Letters is a 2023 British black comedy mystery 

film which stars Olivia Colman, Jessie Buckley and Timothy Spall. 
Based on a true scandal, it follows an investigation into the 

anonymous author of numerous crudely insulting letters sent to the 

residents of the seaside town of Littlehampton. 
 

Tickets (£15.00 per person) will be available from:  

Sarah Coppendale: (842498) coppendales@btinternet.com 

Diana Haines (841415) dianahaines42@icloud.com  

Please book by Wednesday 20 November so that sufficient food can 

be ordered. 

 

Little Shelford Local History Society 
Little Shelford Memorial Hall 

Wednesday 6 November 2024 

at 7.30pm 

a talk by David Short 

Life Behind the Bar 

All Welcome 
 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Black_comedy
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mystery_film
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mystery_film
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Olivia_Colman
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Jessie_Buckley
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Timothy_Spall
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Littlehampton
mailto:dianahaines42@icloud.com
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SAWSTON CINEMA 
 

SEE THE VAN GOGH EXHIBITION! 
 

200 years after its opening and a century after acquiring its first Van Gogh 
works, the National Gallery, London is hosting the UK’s biggest ever Van 

Gogh exhibition and Sawston Cinema at the Marven Centre is delighted to be 
able to show the film of this exhibition on Thursday 7 November.  
 

Made in close collaboration with the National Gallery, it is a wonderful 
chance to reexamine and better understand this iconic artist. Join us to 
explore one of art history’s most pivotal periods in this once in a century 
show. 
More information and tickets from: 
https://sawstoncinema.org/cinema-screenings/ 
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SAVE THE DATE! 
Friday 20 December: Seniors’ Tea Party   

Great Shelford Memorial Hall 2.30–4.30pm. 

Organised by Rosey Feuell, LLM Great Shelford St Mary and others. 

Please book by 11 December on 01223 213305 / roseyleaf@talktalk.net. 
Helpers will be recruited in November from village groups. 
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WHAT’S ON IN NOVEMBER 
 

CAMBRIDGE ARTS THEATRE  
5–9 Filumena 
10 The Ronnie Scott’s Story 
12–16 The Terence Rattigan Summer 
19–23 Heathers the Musical 
28–5 Jan Cinderella 

Phone 01223 503333    cambridgeartstheatre.com 

 

 
CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY – BOTANIC GARDEN 

Until 12 Nov Autumn Art Adventure 
1 November Family Activity – Fungi Fun 
13 Nov – 23 Dec Christmas Robin Trail 
29 Nov – 21 Dec Cambridge Botanic Lights 
https://www.museums.cam.ac.uk/museums/cambridge-university-botanic-

garden 

 
CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY – MUSEUMS & GALLERIES 

Until 16 February Kettles Yard: Portia Zvavahera. The first solo 
exhibition in Europe for this artist . 

16 November Whipple Museum: Making Maps Drawing Human 
Paths Through the World. 

13 November Museum of Zoology: Make Zoo and Mend. Join 
us for an evening of sustainable fashion! 

https://www.museums.cam.ac.uk/whats-on 

 

ADC THEATRE 
30 Oct – 2 Nov Dragtime Presents: Ghouls just Wanna Have Fun 
5 – 9  Sister Act 
12 – 16  The Crucible 
13 – 16 Nostalgia (over 18 only) 
19 – 23 10 out of 12 
20 – 23 Freshers’ Musical 
https://www.adctheatre.com/whats-on/ or Box office phone 01223 300085 
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Readers paying close attention to the rainfall charts may have noted an 
interesting phenomenon this year. 
 

Over the last 20 years August 2024 was the driest August of them all, with 
scarcely half an inch of rain all month. However, in the very next month 
September 2024, we had so much rain that it was the wettest September 
during that same 20 years. A curious contrast! 
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HOW TO CONTACT 
GREAT SHELFORD VILLAGE NEWS 

We are pleased to receive articles, letters and notices for community events for 
consideration. Please send by email (preferably as a Word document), or send 
paper items, with contact details, to Judith Wilson, 11 Elms Avenue, Great 
Shelford CB22 5LN. The copy date is usually the second Friday of the month. See 
the Next Issue box for next month’s date. 

For guidance, please note that an article of around 400 words, without a photo, 
will fill a full page. Notices for events work best as a half page (half A5) in 
landscape format. 
General enquiries and articles for publication:  
01223 842553    gsvneditorial@gmail.com 

Commercial advertisements 
These are for a 12-month period, renewed in January. There is a waiting list. 
  gsvnadverts@gmail.com 
Subscriptions and online payment details  
01223 842993  gsvnsubs@gmail.com 

Editorial Committee  
Duncan Grey, Bridget Hodge, Marjorie Smith, Judith Wilson. 
 

 

NOTE 
The Great Shelford Village News is published by the Editorial 
Committee, whose members are delighted to receive the many regular and 
occasional contributions that make it all possible. The Committee accepts 
such contributions in good faith, but cannot take responsibility for the 
accuracy of information contained therein. The views expressed are those 
of the contributors and do not necessarily reflect those of the Editorial 
Committee. The Committee, of necessity, reserves the right to amend or 
reject items, for a variety of reasons. In these cases (unless the changes 
are minor), every reasonable effort will be made to contact the contributor 
to obtain agreement 

 
 

DECEMBER ISSUE OF THE VILLAGE NEWS 
The deadline for copy for the next issue of the Great Shelford Village News 

is Friday 15 November and it should be available on Friday 29 
November, with subscribed copies delivered shortly thereafter. 
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LOCAL ORGANISATIONS 
2G3S Green Group Peter Woods                                                                     mail2G3S@gmail.com  843438 

Badminton (Little Shelford) James Newman                                           james@jamesnew man.org  07717 394176 

Bowls Club Gill Taylor                                                                                       gill.m.taylor@gmail.com 845904 

Brownies, Guides, Rainbows Lisa MacGregor                                                              shelforddistrict@gmail.com 843021 

Carpet Bowls Wendy Seekings                                    m.seekings039@btinternet.com  843416 

Citizens Advice Bureau  Cambridge 0808 278 7808 

Country Market Dorothy Doel                                                dorothy@woodlandsroad.plus .com  843946 

Cricket Club Peter Ede                                                               peter.ede@ntlw orld.com  01223 510662 

Feast – Bunch Duncan Grey                                                                                               dsg@post.com  842191 

Football Club Terry Rider                                                                     footybeast63@sky.com  01354 680661 

Free Church The Administrator                         administrator@shel fordfreechurch.org.uk 842181 

Friends of Shelford Library Daphne Sulston                                                               dsulston@googlemail .com  842248 

Granta Medical Practices                                                          capccg.Covid19.gmp@nhs.net 0300 234 5555 

Great Shelford Online David Martin                  www.greatshelfordonline  davidm1961@gmail.com 07772197770 

Memorial Hall Bookings Jenny Eldridge              office@greatshelfordparishcouncil.gov.uk   01223 616622 Ext 302 

Mobile Warden Scheme Claire Smith (Warden)                                             saurus1960@gmail.com   07811 676991 

 Jenny David (Chair)                                                             jennykmf@yahoo.co.uk   845367 

Parish Church Bell-ringers Ann Seaman                                                             juliet.a.seaman@outlook.com  504682 

Parish Church Community Room Mary Lester                                                                      lestermh_uk@yahoo.co.uk  842411 

Parish Church Friends Bob Doel                bobdoel@woodlandsroad.plus.com  843946 

Parish Church Sunday Club  Gillian Pett                                                                           gillian.pett29@gmail.com  843278 

Parish Churchwardens Simon White                                 churchwarden@stmarygreatshelford.org  07984 451305 
Joanne Staines                             churchwarden@stmarygreatshelford.org  07790 415732 

Police Non-emergency number                               101 

Rainbow Pre-School Allison Tomlin          07985 216603 

Royal British Legion Kevin Swann       sawstonpampisford.secretary@rbl.community   07496517859  

Rugby Club Secretary                                         secretary@shelfordrugby.co.uk  843357 

Sawston Sports Centre Sawston Village College                                       info@sawstonsports.com   712555 

Beavers, Cubs and Scouts                                                                                         contact@sandsscouts.org.uk 

Shelford & Stapleford Strikers  Douglas White                                                               douglas.white2@ntlworld.com  561753 

Shelford Bridge Club Tony Cliff                                                                        anthony.r.cliff@gmail.com 07532 737794 

Shelford Primary School Chris Grey (Headteacher)                                           office@shelford.cambs.sch.uk  843107 

Shelford Spokes Cycling Club Brian Connellan                                                     shelfordspokes@gmail.com 07941 574663 

Shelford Support Group 
(transport to hospital, etc.) 

General enquiries: Gillian Northmore            shelfordsupport@googlemail.com 504542 

John Dibnah 842054     Jan Walker 847315 

Rosie Cranmer              513572      Marjorie Smith                                   564922                     

Stapleford Choral Society Adam Pounds                                      adampounds54@btinternet.com  07804 308042 

Tennis Club Sarah Richards                                                                                                   secretary@gstc.org.uk  

The Arts Society South Cambs to be announced 

Twinning Association Penny Pearl                                                                 penny.pearl@btinternet.com  842483 

U3A (Sawston Branch) John Gray                                                  johngry6@gmail.com   01223 841784 

Village Charity Samantha Rigby-Coghlan (Clerk to the Trustees)   clerk@gsvc.org.uk  07979 184273 

WI Vanda Butler (Secretary)                                   vanda.butler@googlemail.com   561053 

Youth Initiative Zac Britton                                                                     zac.britton@ssyi.club  07599 024210 

http://www.greatshelfordonline/
mailto:sawstonpampisford.secretary@rbl.community
mailto:anthony.r.cliff@gmail.com
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